[bookmark: _Hlk137201407]BATH TOWN PLANNING BOARD
                                                                     REGULAR MEETING

Date and Time:		`       June 6, 2023			7:00 pm
Place:			        Town Board Room			Municipal Building

Present:		        Planning Board Chairman James Hopkins; Planning Board Members; George                           
		        McKinley, James Corbett, Mathew Dickson

Absent:		        Kevin Denison, James Emo

Also Present:		        Councilman, John Lysyczyn
List of public attached.

Planning Board Chairman, James Hopkins called the meeting to order at 7:00PM with the Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag.

Motion made by James Corbett, seconded by Mathew Dickson to accept the minutes from May 2, 2023.
Adopted:		 George McKinley		 Aye
		               James Corbett		               Aye
		        	Mathew Dickson		Aye
		        	James Hopkins		               Aye

Norbut Solar presented two items for consideration a SEQR Review on determination as to the environmental impact of the project and a referral of recommendation from the Town Board for the Project. The SEQR shows there will be no major impacts on land and surface water. 


RESOLUTION NO. 23-4  OF THE 
TOWN OF BATH PLANNING BOARD

RESOLUTION ISSUING A NEGATIVE DECLARATION UNDER SEQRA 

At the meeting of the Town of Bath (the “Town”) Planning Board (the “Board”) held on June 6, 2023, Board member  Mathew Dickson  moved for adoption of the following resolution, and Board member  George McKinley   seconded the motion and it was passed by a majority vote of the Board.

WHEREAS, Norbut Solar Farm, LLC, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, NSF Bath Site 1, LLC; NSF Bath Site 2, LLC; NSF Bath Site 3, LLC; NSF Bath Site 4, LLC; and Snyder Hill Road, LLC (collectively, the “Applicant”) has applied (the “Application”) to the Town for a Special Permit, Site Plan Approval and an Area Variance for Height, pursuant to the Town Code (the “Town Code”) and New York State Town Law (“NYS Town Law”) to construct and operate four (4) separate but related projects each comprising an approximately 5 MW(AC) ground mounted solar array, for a total Project size of approximately 20 MW(AC), and associated electric interconnection infrastructure connecting to the local NYSEG utility power grid (each, a “Project Site”, and collectively, the “Project”) on approximately 135.8 acres of mostly vacant land located at 00 Snyder Hill Road (Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.200, previously a portion of Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.000) in the Town of Bath (the “Town”); and

[bookmark: _Hlk115273796]WHEREAS, the Board desires to comply with the requirements of the New York State Environmental Quality Review Act, as set forth in Article 8 of the New York State Environmental Conservation Law and its implementing regulations as set forth at 6 NYCRR Part 617 (collectively, “SEQRA”), to assess any potential environmental impacts associated with the Project; 

WHEREAS, the Applicant has prepared Part 1 of the Full Environmental Assessment Form (the “EAF”) for the Project as required under SEQRA; 

WHEREAS, at its meeting on April 4, 2023 the Board preliminarily classified the Project as a Type I action under SEQRA and declared its intent to act as the Lead Agency for purposes of SEQRA review; 

WHEREAS, the Board notified all involved agencies of its intent to act as Lead Agency with respect to the Project, and no involved agency objected to the Board acting as Lead Agency within the required time period under SEQRA; 

WHEREAS, the Board referred the Project to the Steuben County Planning Department for its review pursuant to New York State General Municipal Law Section 239-m;

WHEREAS, the Board held a public hearing on May 2, 2023 to hear all persons interested in the Project;

WHEREAS, the Board has considered all comments and submissions received to date concerning the Project; 

WHEREAS, the Board is mindful of the criteria set forth in SEQRA for determining the environmental significance of an action; and

WHEREAS, pursuant to SEQRA, the Board has considered the significance of any potential adverse environmental impacts of the Project by (a) using the criteria specified in SEQRA, (b) examining the facts and conclusions in Part 1 of the EAF and any attachments, together with the Application and all other available information and documentation, to identify any relevant areas of environmental concern, (c) completing Parts 2 and 3 of the EAF, and (d) thoroughly analyzing any identified relevant areas of environmental concern.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that:

The Project is subject to SEQRA and has been reviewed as a single action.

The Board classified the Project as a Type I Action under SEQRA.

The Board is the Lead Agency and has undertaken a coordinated review with respect to the Project.

The Board has compared the environmental impacts that may reasonably be expected to result from the Project to the criteria for determining significance identified in SEQRA and the EAF and evaluated such potential environmental impacts pursuant to the standards under SEQRA and the EAF.

Based upon the information and analysis set forth above and the relevant documentation and information received by the Board, the Board finds that the proposed Project will not result in any significant adverse environmental impacts.

The Board hereby adopts Parts 1, 2, and 3 of the EAF as presented and prepared, including any supporting written elaboration, and issues a Negative Declaration under SEQRA for the Project. 

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that if any term, condition, or provision of this Resolution, or the application thereof, shall, to any extent, be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, then the remainder of this Resolution, or the application of such term, condition, or provision, other than those to which it is held invalid or unenforceable, will not be affected thereby, and each remaining term, condition, and provision of this Resolution will continue in full force and effect to the fullest extent permitted by law so long as the Resolution, in its remaining form, realizes the overall intent of its findings, terms, and conditions.
[bookmark: _Hlk136503408]BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Clerk shall immediately file a date-stamped copy of this Resolution in the Town records.

[Signature page follows.]

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Resolution was duly adopted by the Board at its regularly scheduled meeting, the date of which is listed above.

 George McKinley                               Voting       Aye
 James Corbett                                     Voting       Aye
 Matthew Dickson                               Voting       Aye
 James Hopkins                                   Voting       Aye

		    

RESOLUTION NO. 23-5 OF THE 
      TOWN OF BATH PLANNING BOARD
     June 6, 2023

RESOLUTION FOR FINAL SITE PLAN APPROVAL 
AND POSITIVE RECOMMENDATION TO TOWN BOARD FOR 
DEVELOPMENT AND OPERATION OF SOLAR ENERGY FACILITY

	At the meeting of the Town Planning Board of the Town of Bath (the “Planning Board”) held on June 6, 2023, Planning Board Member   Mathew Dickson   moved for adoption of the following resolution; Planning Board Member   George McKinley  seconded the motion and it was passed.

WHEREAS, Norbut Solar Farm, LLC, on behalf of itself and its affiliates, NSF Bath Site 1, LLC; NSF Bath Site 2, LLC; NSF Bath Site 3, LLC; NSF Bath Site 4, LLC; and Snyder Hill Road, LLC (collectively, the “Applicant”) has applied (the “Application”) to the Town for a Special Permit, Site Plan Approval and an Area Variance for Height pursuant to the Town Code (the “Town Code”) and New York State Town Law (“NYS Town Law”) to construct and operate four (4) separate but related projects each comprising an approximately 5 MW(AC) ground mounted solar array, for a total Project size of approximately 20 MW(AC), and associated electric interconnection infrastructure connecting to the local NYSEG utility power grid (each, a “Project Site”, and collectively, the “Project”) on approximately 135.8 acres of mostly vacant land located at 00 Snyder Hill Road (Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.200, previously a portion of Tax Map Number 144.00-02-002.000) in the Town of Bath (the “Town”); and

WHEREAS, the Project constitutes a Type I action under the State Environmental Quality Review Act and its implementing regulations (collectively, “SEQRA”), thus requiring a coordinated review, and the Planning Board declared its intent to act as Lead Agency on April 4, 2023; and

WHEREAS, in accordance with New York General Municipal Law Section 239-m, the Town duly referred the Application to the Steuben County Planning Department (the “County”) on April 4, 2023 for County review and comment, and on May 10, 2023 the County deemed the Application to have no significant countywide or inter-community impact, and to be a matter of local concern (the “County Planning Response”); and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board duly noticed and held a public hearing on final site plan review on May 2, 2023, wherein the Planning Board reviewed documentary, testimonial, and other evidence relative to the Project, and all persons and organizations in interest were heard, and thereafter the Planning Board closed the public hearing on the Application; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board, duly acting as Lead Agency for the Project under SEQRA, conducted a full and comprehensive coordinated review of the Project in accordance with SEQRA and duly issued a negative declaration pursuant thereto on June 6, 2023; and

WHEREAS, the Planning Board further reviewed the site plan in accordance with the criteria set forth in the Town Code, including consideration of public input at the public hearing, and all recommendations received.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that Final Site Plan Approval is hereby GRANTED, subject to the following conditions:

1.	The Applicant shall be required to comply with the requirements of the local Fire Marshal.
2.	The Applicant shall be required to obtain a building permit from the Town Building Department and pay the appropriate fee.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Planning Board hereby recommends that the Town Board approve the Applicant’s requests for a Special Permit and an Area Variance for Height.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, if any term, condition, or provision of this Resolution, or the application thereof shall, to any extent, be held by a court of competent jurisdiction to be invalid or unenforceable, then the remainder of this Resolution, or the application of such term, condition, or provision, other than those to which it is held invalid or unenforceable, shall not be affected thereby, and each remaining term, condition, and provision of this Resolution shall continue in full force and effect to the fullest extent permitted by law so long as the Resolution, in its remaining form, realizes the overall intent of its findings, terms, and conditions.
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Town Clerk shall immediately file a date-stamped copy of this Resolution in the Town records.


IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this Resolution was duly adopted by the Planning Board at its regularly scheduled meeting, the date of which is listed above.



_George McKinley                              Voting                           Aye
  James Corbett                                    Voting                           Aye
  Mathew Dickson                               Voting                           Aye
  James Hopkins                                  Voting 		   Aye 


A representative for Verizon presented plans for erecting a 260-foot lattice tower with a four-foot lightening rod on Middle Road in the Town of Bath. The tower will be 100 X 100 feet with a one-acre total disturbance on site. It will include the tower and a generator surrounded by a six-foot fence to include barbed wire. The new tower will improve service coverage around the town and surrounding area. Because of the height of the tower, it will have to be lighted per FAA regulations. The light will be white during the day and red at night. At this time the proposal was tabled to allow time for Verizon to present a Decommissioning Bond which is needed for approval and for the Town to schedule a public hearing.

Harry and Renate Dickson submitted a proposal for a sub division on Lake Salubria Drive. They want to sell 5.267 acres and retain 2.892 acres. The proposal was tabled as the board decided they need to hear from Harry and Renate for more information.

Motion made by George McKinley, seconded by Mathew Dickson to close the meeting of the Bath Planning Board at 7:53Pm. Passed unanimously.


								Respectfully Submitted,
								 Deputy Town Clerk
									Terra Thorpe





